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1. Recalling the Declaration of the Ninth Conference of Heads of State or Government of 
Non-aligned Countries held in Belgrade in September 1989, that the world political 
climate is improving although not sufficiently enough, and that scientific and 
technological advances increase global interdependence, encouraging integration 
processes, leading to economic and technological development of the entire international 
community. 

2. Reaffirming strongly that health is a fundamental human right and that the 
attainment of the highest possible level of health is an important worldwide social goal 
the realization of which requires the action of other social and economic sectors in 
addition to health sector, 

3. Emphasizing that health is an integral part of development, which implies 
progressive improvements in the living conditions and quality of life enjoyed by 
societies and their people, any distinction between economic and social development, 
including health, is no longer acceptable. Economic development is necessary to achieve 
most social goals and social development is necessary to achieve most economic goals. 
Social factors, therefore, are the real force enhancing overall development, with health 
contributing to economic development as well as benefiting from it. 

4. Further emphasizing that the purpose of development is to permit people to lead 
economically productive and socially satisfying lives and the people in the developing 
countries are well aware that social improvements that increase their purchasing power 
can bring, to them and their families, better food, better housing and education, better 
sports and recreation activities and better health, 

5. Reaffirming developing countries' commitment to the goal of Health for All by the 
year 2000, with primary health care as a key to attaining Health for All as a part of 
overall development, and in the spirit of social justice, 

6. Further reaffirming principles formulated by the United Nations Conference on 
Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries held in Buenos Aires in 1978, for the 
purpose of improving between countries, cooperation and exchange of information and 
experiences on all aspects of social and economic development, including health 
development, 

7. Aware that in most developing countries the health and related socio-economic 
situation is unsatisfactory and that expected future trends are not very encouraging, and 
that prevailing trends in the world's economy, aggravated in developing countries by the 
formidable burden of servicing external debts and the deterioration of the balance of 
trade, directly constrain the developing countries in the implementation of primary 
health care, 

8. Further aware that weak and/or lacking management of national health is one of the 
major obstacles to the attainment of strategies for Health for All in most developing 
countries and that management capacities and practices are weak and planning, analytical 
and managerial capabilities are inadequate and need improvement. 

9. Recognizing that the proposed Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for 
the period 1990-1995 is a significant contribution of developing countries for the 
development of self-reliance in health development and to the achievement of the social 
goal of Health for All by the year 2000, 



A. STATE THE FOLLOWING: 

The nature of the crisis 

10. For the majority of the developing countries, the past ten years have been 
characterized by the continuing decline in per capita incomes and consequently, a fall in 
consumption and living standards. The principal elements of this decline, particularly 
in Africa, have included a fall in the price of many raw materials and the total amount 
of exports by developing countries, continued population growth, and escalation of 
international debt-servicing requirements. 

11. In the face of difficulties to meet mounting foreign debt obligations, many 
developing countries are considering and/or undertaking structural adjustment programmes 
to permit them to resume or sustain economic growth and development. These programmes 
have the objectives of reducing inflation, reducing deficits in the budget and achieving 
a balance of payments, and restoring growth. 

12. The economic crisis and the adjustment process are now seen to be more permanent 
than had been originally envisaged. Per capita, real income and consumption levels have 
declined significantly in Sub-Sabaran Africa, Latin America and Western Asia. Focus on 
restoration of economic growth and on the equitable distribution of its benefits is, 
thus, increasingly critical. 

Impact on people 

13. The effect and impact of the world economic crisis are cross-sectoral, affecting all 
aspects of people's living and well-being. The most direct result is seen on household 
incomes. Real household incomes of a majority of people in developing countries have 
generally not risen and have frequently declined. Differential effects are observed 
within populations, with poverty rates increasing overall. Population groups in both 
rural and urban areas are affected and in particular the purchasing power of urban 
employed is being eroded. The ability of people to pay for goods and services has 
declined, both for services from the private sector, where prices have risen for many key 
items, and for those from the public sector, where the availability of various services 
has also declined and charges have often been introduced or increased. It appears, based 
on many sources of information, that most households have already faced major cut-backs 
in their consumption levels. 

Impact on health status 

14. Despite some progress in the health status of populations that has been observed in 
most developing countries in terms of reducing infant and maternal mortality and 
increasing life expectancy rates, evidence from a large number of developing countries 
shows that with higher prices of food, household nutritional status, especially in 
children, has declined. 

15. The economic climate of the 1980s has undoubtedly reduced the capacity of many 
developing countries for the improvement of health status and quality of life of their 
people. 

16. There has been little progress in reducing social inequity. The number of people 
living in absolute poverty has increased. Inequity, within developing countries, exists 
between urban and rural areas. A large proportion of the population in rural areas of 
developing countries is still without the barest necessities of life such as safe 
drinking water, hygienic shelter, essential health care, adequate food, and a minimum 
level of economic productivity. Social equity issues are, once again, intimately 
interlinked with the world's macro-economic climate and trends. 



Impact on health resources 

17. The combination of falling national per capita income, increasing population, 
restrictions in the public sector and priority being given to debt servicing, creates a 
situation of potentially rapidly diminishing real total and per capita spending on 
health. In many developing countries, government expenditures on health, as a proportion 
of total national budgets, has remained approximately at the same level in recent years 
or has declined, while the total budget has fallen, resulting in lower per capita health 
spending. 

18. In most developing countries per capita spending is still far below 5% of the GNP, 
the target set by the World Health Organization in the global strategy for Health for All 
by the year 2000. For capital spending, the general trend is of decline in virtually all 
the service sectors, including the health sector. A progressive withdrawal of government 
funding is occurring in many developing countries, due to general budgetary restrictions 
and in particular to the increased competition for foreign exchange. The reduction in 
recurrent budgets is, perhaps, still more serious. 

19. The health sector, in common with other service sectors, typically has a high 
percentage of its total expenditure going to cover recurrent costs. 

20. Most observations in recent years suggest that health service delivery has declined 
in quality, particularly at the peripheral level. Cut-backs vary in the geographical 
distribution for recurrent as well as for capital inputs, with curative services and care 
in both rural and urban areas being typically better protected, compared to preventive 
and other types of primary health care services. 

B. DECLARE THAT THE FOLLOWING ACTIONS ARE REQUIRED: 

I. CALL ON DEVELOPING COUNTRIES TO: 

FORMULATE NATIONAL PLANS OF ACTION 

21. Develop their national plans of actions according to their needs and priorities for 
the implementation of the Medium-term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 
1990-1995. 

Intensify their efforts to make primary health care available to all 

22. While the current economic situation and trend constrain the development of primary 
health care, it presents a challenge and opportunity for developing countries to promote 
reorientation of their health sector. Many developing countries have recognized the need 
for a broader perspective of the role of health in development and adjustment. This 
rests on the renewed awareness of the contribution of health to the national economy and 
to achieving the social goals of the societies. Health interventions can greatly 
contribute to the productive capacity of workers and to the increasing capabilities of 
the population as a whole, including future generations. Primary health care in the 
developing countries has the potential to be economically efficient, serving the broadest 
segments of the population at the lowest cost. In the light of overall diminution of 
government spending for health, and the consequent effects on the poor and other groups 
who are most severely affected by the economic declines, health is becoming an equity 
issue of renewed significance for all developing countries. 

Restructure their systems. resources and approaches 

23. To achieve the objective of making primary health care available to all implies the 
broad management goal of ensuring that health sector resources are used efficiently and 
equitably for the improvement of the health status of the population. Despite economic 
crises and worldwide recession, many developing countries continue allocating their 
limited health resources to sophisticated technologies in health institutions in urban 
areas. Such concentration of complex and costly technologies to limited segments of the 



population does not have the advantage of improving health. Thus, disadvantaged groups 
throughout the world, representing a significant proportion of the world population, have 
no access to any permanent and organized form of health care. This is no longer 
tolerable. 

24. Developing countries need to concentrate on developing their health systems within 
the mainstream of their social and economic development and not outside of it and thus 
ensuring an appropriate balance between promotive, preventive and curative health care. 

25. This implies priority consideration for developing countries in designing a very 
practical primary health care approach, making primary health care universally accessible 
to individuals and families in the communities. Such priorities ought to be reflected in 
government decisions, preserving an adequate share of primary health care allocations 
within the health budget. Appropriate methods should be developed for planning the 
expansion of primary health care services through restructuring the system with low-cost, 
high-impact interventions under budgetary restrictions imposed by slow economic growth. 
This emphasizes the need for strengthening the overall financial management of primary 
health care within the health budgeting process. 

Strengthen their management capabilities 

26. Most developing countries need to improve management of health development, 
strengthening Ministries of Health and ensuring a systematic and continuous commitment of 
policy and technical levels to implement the strategy for Health for All based on primary 
health care. All human resources have to be mobilized, not only health personnel. 
Planning skills need to be diffused to all management levels and positions for the 
necessary decentralized microplanning and for improving the use of available resources. 
There is a need for more detailed specifications and design of countries' operating 
systems, with necessary subsystems for support (logistics) arid control (operational 
management). Comprehensive plans of action for system development need to be introduced, 
integrating programmes into primary health care and strengthening health sector inputs 
into overall socioeconomic development plans. Likewise, there is a need to improve human 
resource development, information support to decision-making, monitoring and evaluation 
of health programmes and of the systems that deliver them. 

Expand national capabilities in economic analysis 

27. Most developing countries lack the capabilities to undertake rapid and reliable 
appraisals of how the changing economic situation is affecting the attainment of Health 
for All objectives. Likewise, developing countries lack the abilities to appraise trends 
within the health sector in availability, allocation, and use of resources, in relation 
to service performance, quality and impact. In consequence, the health sector is not 
getting the required resources for the implementation of national health priorities. 
Major actions are therefore required to strengthen and increase analytical capabilities 
within Ministries of Health and outside, so that the use of economic approaches can be 
made in decision-making at national and local levels, giving due attention to 
underprivileged sections of the population. 

Strengthen technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) 

28. The complexity of developing national capabilities for self-reliance in the 
implementation of strategies for health for all indicates that few developing countries 
are able to implement Health for All, independently. This is particularly true when most 
of the developing countries have economic constraints and debt problems. This indicates 
the need for intercountry cooperation. Developing countries need to improve cooperation 
among themselves in the exchange of information and experiences on all aspects of their 
national policies, strategies and plans of action for health for all, including training, 
collaborative research, joint action for the control of certain diseases, production, 
procurement and distribution of essential drugs, development and construction of health 
infrastructural facilities, development and application of low-cost technologies in 
various aspects of primary health care implementation, health system development, 



management development and the operation of the system for the delivery of programmes in 
an integrated manner to all. 

29. In order to implement jointly agreed policies and programmes, and for improving 
coordination and cooperation among non-aligned and other developing countries, technical 
support to the decision-making process of non-aligned countries should be continuously 
maintained. Such technical support should be provided to the ministerial meetings of 
non-aligned countries in the health field. This support has, so far, been provided 
through national technical institutions. For example, over the past years such support 
has been provided by the Centre for Health Cooperation with Non-aligned and other 
Developing Countries in Zagreb, Yugoslavia, which is a specific national network of 
institutions for health development and TCDC. 

30. The Centre should continue its work, particularly since Yugoslavia is the overall 
coordinator of the activities of non-aligned countries between the Ninth and the Tenth 
Conference of Heads of State or Government of Non-aligned Countries. To further improve 
coordination and cooperation, governments of non-aligned and other developing countries 
are called upon to establish similar networks of institutions for health development and 
TCDC. The Zagreb Centre should be involved in providing support to the establishment of 
similar centres in other regions of the World. 

II. CALL ON INDUSTRIALIZED COUNTRIES 

31. Welcoming the recent worldwide trends in detente and disarmament as a strong 
contributor to peace, the Ministers of non-aligned and other developing countries are of 
the firm view that socioeconomic development including health development can contribute 
to sustained peace. Consequently, the Fourteenth Meeting of the Ministers of Health of 
Non-aligned and other Developing Countries emphasizes the importance of improving the 
global economic environment by substantial transfer of resources, including a part of the 
resources that may become available by disarmament, to developing countries for health 
development programmes in support of equitable development through primary health care. 

32. Considering the present large balance-of-payments surplus of some industrial 
countries, and expressing grave concern over the dramatic deterioration of the economic 
and social situation, including the health status of the population in most developing 
countries, ministers of health of non-aligned and other developing countries support the 
proposal of the Director-General of WHO to have an arrangement whereby creditor nations 
can agree to cancellation of debts in return for, and as part of, a systematic solution 
by the debtors of their own health problems. The ministers of health of non-aligned and 
other developing countries further call on industrialized countries to reach, as soon as 
possible, the internationally agreed targets for official development assistance. 

C. CALL ON WHO AND OTHER UNITED NATIONS INTERNATIONAL AND 
BILATERAL AGENCIES AND ORGANIZATIONS 

33. Most of the international support for the implementation of Medium-Term Programme 
activities on TCDC for Health for All, for the period 1990-1995 is expected for country 
activities and for intercountry cooperation. Therefore, the international agencies 
support will be expected for the promotion, coordination and direct technical cooperation 
with developing countries to effectively support the efforts of developing countries 
individually and collectively to implement Medium-Term Programme activities on TCDC for 
Health for All 1990-1995. 

34. WHO is expected to strengthen its capacity to facilitate TCDC by 
orienting/reorienting its programme activities accordingly and by establishing the 
necessary coordinating mechanisms. It is expected that WHO focal points for TCDC at 
regional offices and Headquarters will be established and/or strengthened to ensure the 
timely and appropriate exchange of information among countries interested in technical 
cooperation activities. WHO is also expected to provide political, technical and 
financial support to catalyse TCDC activities in support of Health for All. WHO 
catalytic activities are expected to encompass cooperation among developing countries, 



among developed and developing countries and developing countries and WHO, UNDP and other 
agencies of the United Nations, international and bilateral organizations. Thus WHO is 
particularly expected to participate in joint efforts with other international 
organizations inside and outside the United Nations system to provide countries with the 
appropriate information conducive to TCDC and to support technically and managerially, as 
required, to ensure the success of such cooperation. 

35. Technical cooperation from UNDP is expected to support the development of management 
capabilities in the developing countries facing serious economic constraints with 
weaknesses of health system organization and management as the most common obstacle to 
the implementation of primary health care. Therefore, UNDP support is expected to 
increase national capabilities for accelerated implementation of primary health care. 
Priorities are to be given to the least developed and other developing countries. 

36. Further UNDP support is expected for the development, application and transfer of 
appropriate methods, techniques and procedures, that are socially relevant to developing 
countries, including dissemination and transfer of comparatively simple and 
cost-effective technologies, which have evolved both in developed and developing 
countries. 

37. Other agencies of the United Nations systems such as UNICEF, UNESCO, UNFPA, UNEP and 
other as well as international agencies such as World Bank and bilateral agencies and 
organizations are expected to support implementation of Medium-Term Programme activities 
on TCDC for Health for All, for the period 1990-1995. This support could be catalyzed 
through the World Health Organization or directly with one or more developing countries. 
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A. INTRODUCTION 

1. The Ninth conference of the Heads of State or Government of non-aligned countries 
held in Belgrade, Yugoslavia in September 1989 has called for the maximum contribution of 
developing countries towards safeguarding peace and promoting cooperation for development 
of all countries. New scientific and technological advances increase global 
interdependence and encourage integration processes, thus providing for better and more 
balanced development of the entire international community. The conference declared that 
developing countries are in dire need of accelerated economic and social development. 
The fruits of development should benefit the largest segments of population throughout 
the world. The developing countries are requested to intensify needed structural 
adjustments in all sectors in order to respond to the challenges of advanced technology 
especially the technology of tomorrow. Therefore, developing countries' active 
participation in, and contribution to, the ongoing development processes and trends at 
the global, regional arid subregional levels with all countries or groups of countries is 
called for. 

2. Transfer of technology has become imperative for securing rapid economic 
development. The conference urged the need for the faster transfer of science and 
technology to the developing countries, particularly in the areas of health, food and 
agriculture, industry, transport and communications and environmental protection. During 
the last couple of years the political climate in the world has been radically changing. 
This situation provided an opportunity to establish new relationships and cooperation 
that could dramatically evolve among the developing countries. Increasing and more 
active participation of developing countries in international life could not take place 
without affecting their participation in externally supported activities for social and 
economic development. Developing countries have many common problems and therefore the 
possibility of mutual cooperation and action in solving these problems. 

3. The Eighth meeting of the Ministers of Health of the non-aligned and other 
developing countries held in Geneva in May 1984, adopted the first Medium-Term Programme 
on Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries (TCDC) in support of strategies for 
Health for All (HFA) for the period 1984-1989. Subsequently, the World Health Assembly 
endorsed the programme and called upon all developing countries, as well as WHO, United 
Nations, international arid bilateral agencies and organizations to support the 
implementation of the programme's activities. 

4. Developing countries reinforced their commitment to implement Health for All through 
primary health care at the eighth conference of the heads of state or government of 
non-aligned countries in Harare, Zimbabwe, in 1986. 

5. The new Medium-Term Programme on Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries 
(TCDC) in support of strategies for Health for All for the period 1990-1995 is now 
proposed. The lines of action of the proposed Medium-Term Programme include: 
promotional activities； development of national and international management 
capabilities in support of Health for All； development of national and international 
resource networks of health development and TCDC； health management training; research 
and exchange of information and experiences. 

6. A primary objective of the proposed Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All 
for the period 1990-1995 is to promote and support further development and strengthening 
of mechanisms for improving and enhancing TCDC in support of implementation of strategies 
for Health for All. Thus the primary focus of this programme is to accelerate the use of 
TCDC in support of national capabilities for development and implementation of policies, 
strategies and plans of action for Health for All, effective management of countrywide 
programmes and the development of organized health systems to deliver the programmes 
based on primary health care, as well as the development of appropriate referral 
processes for providing more complex services and support. 



7. This 1990-1995 Medium-Term Programme consists of detailed plans of action on a 
biennial basis, the first of which is to cover the period 1990-1991. The implementation 
of programme activities will be monitored by countries themselves, the coordinators of 
non-aligned countries in the field of health, the ministerial meeting of non-aligned and 
other developing countries taking place each year in Geneva, prior to the World Health 
Assembly. 

8. There will be a close working relationship between non-aligned and other developing 
countries and the World Health Organization in the implementation of these programme 
activities. The Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 
1990-1995 coincides with the Eighth general programme of work of the World Health 
Organization. The technical cooperation between WHO and developing countries over a long 
period of time implies a true partnership and mutual reinforcement. It is to facilitate 
attaining programme objectives defined by developing countries themselves. Therefore, 
WHO'S moral, political, technical, technological and financial support for the 
implementation of activities defined in the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for 
All for the period 1990-1995 is expected. 

B. BACKGROUND AND JUSTIFICATION 

9. Technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) implies cooperation between 
two or more developing countries. This cooperation is for the purposes of social and 
economic development, and is part of the programme of the developing countries towards 
individual and collective self-reliance. 

10. The United Nations Conference on Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries 
held in Buenos Aires in 1978 developed principles and laid the foundation for such 
cooperation. The Conference considered TCDC as a vital force for initiating, designing, 
organizing and promoting cooperation among developing countries so that they can create, 
acquire, adapt, transfer and pool knowledge and experience for their mutual benefit and 
for achieving national and collective self-reliance, which is essential for their social 
and economic development. ^ 

11. TCDC in the field of health encompasses the examination by each country of its own 
needs and priorities, the review of existing resources and capacities and, through 
discussion and mutual agreement with other interested countries, the selection of ways 
and means for the exchange and transfer of specific resources which lend themselves to 
cooperative activities and joint ventures. This might include, for example, the 
production, procurement and distribution of essential drugs and medical equipment, the 
development of low-cost technologies for various primary health care activities, joint 
training programmes for human resource development, joint management capability 
development, undertaking collaborative research, etc. 

12. The movement of non-aligned and other developing countries has shown a marked 
interest in the improvement of health of the people living in developing countries. 
Within the action programme for economic cooperation, the Fifth Conference of the Heads 
of State or Government of Non-Aligned Countries held in 1976 decided to hold annual 
meetings of ministers of health of the non-aligned and other developing countries. Such 
meetings have since been held each year prior to the World Health Assembly in Geneva, 
with the purpose of reviewing the health situation and conditions in developing countries 
in the light of international decisions, particularly those of the World Health 
Assembly. These ministerial meetings have been deciding on the collective actions 
required to facilitate technical cooperation among developing countries in the field of 
health. 

13. Within the movement of the non-aligned countries, eight countries were appointed as 
coordinators of activities in the field of health. Their duties are to review the 
implementation of activities following the decisions taken at the ministerial meetings of 
the Ministers of Health of Non-Aligned Countries and to prepare future meetings as well 
as to undertake any other actions required in the light of decisions taken at the 



ministerial meetings. In principle, the meetings of coordinating countries in the field 
of health of non-aligned movement are held every year prior to the ministerial meeting of 
non-aligned countries in the field of health. 

14. The main political document of the Sixth Conference of the Heads of State or 
Government of the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries, held in 1979, containing basic 
principles for health cooperation among non-aligned and other developing countries, was 
the Action Programme of Economic Cooperation which was part of the final Declaration of 
the Conference. This programme called for the promotion of plans and programmes of 
technical cooperation among developing countries, with international agencies, at 
regional, interregional and global levels, to mobilize available human, material and 
financial resources for improving socioeconomic conditions in those countries of which 
health development is an integral part. This programme called particularly upon agencies 
of the United Nations system to pay special attention to the plans for cooperation 
submitted by developing countries and to ensure better flow of information and the use of 
existing mechanisms for improving cooperation between developing countries and the World 
Health Organization. 

15. The Ninth Conference of Heads of State or Government of Non-Aligned Countries, held 
in Belgrade in 1989, called for structural adjustment of non-aligned countries as well as 
the modernization of the movement to accelerate social and economic development. Mutual 
economic cooperation is a lasting commitment of non-aligned and developing countries and 
a key element in the strategy for collective self-reliance. The Conference stressed that 
such economic cooperation was not an alternative to, or subsidy for, their cooperation 
with the developed countries, but rather complementary. 

16. Active and comprehensive contribution of all developing countries into the ongoing 
development processes as well as cooperation with all countries, developing arid 
developed, for ensuring a sustainable and sound development worldwide is therefore called 
for. 

17. The Conference expressed grave concern over the dramatic deterioration of the 
economic and social situation in developing countries : growth and development are mostly 
stagnant or registering negative rates； the highly indebted and the least developed 
countries are in a dire situation; their economic and social reality is seriously 
worsening, and in many cases, political stability has been jeopardized. The conference 
re-emphasized that the resolution of the burning debt problem mainly depends on the 
creation of conditions for accelerated development in the developing countries through 
cooperation of all interested parties : governments of debtor and creditor countries, 
banks and international financial institutions. As far as the debt of the least 
developed countries is concerned, the Conference requested writing-off and forgiveness of 
debt, combined with lower interest rates and new highly favourable loans to be 
essential. Having noted with concern that commercial financial flows had virtually come 
to a halt and that official development assistance as a whole had been stagnating at a 
level less than half of the internationally agreed target of 0.7% of developed countries' 
GNP and that the target of assistance to the least developed countries of 0.15% had not 
been attained either, the Conference was convinced that the present large balance of 
payment surpluses of some developed countries, on the one hand, and the economic reforms 
in a large number of developing countries on the other, offer significant new 
opportunities for investment to the mutual benefit of investors and recipients. 

18. The Conference, in the context of observing the tenth anniversary of the adoption of 
the Vienna Programme of Action on Science and Technology, felt the need to initiate a 
broad discussion on the faster transfer of science and technology to developing 
countries, particularly in the areas of health, food and agriculture, industry, transport 
and communications and environmental protection. 



19. Finally, the Conference, expressed its great concern about the continuing 
deterioration of the quality of the environment on the global scale, and advised the 
global community to consider with utmost seriousness the degradation of global 
life-support systems, primarily through water and air pollution, soil degradation, 
desertification, and deforestation. 

20. Developing countries through the World Health Organization have undertaken numerous 
activities to translate the principles of technical cooperation among developing 
countries into reality. WHO was one of the first specialized agencies of the United 
Nations system where both developing and developed countries worked together in 
reorienting programmes to promote and facilitate technical cooperation between Member 
States and particularly between developing countries. In 1975 the Twenty-ninth World 
Health Assembly adopted its historic resolution WHA29.48, requesting "to reorient the 
working of the Organization with a view to ensuring that the allocations of regular 
programme budget reach the level of at least 60% in real terms towards technical 
cooperation and provision of services at country level by 1980". 

21. The Thirty-fourth World Health Assembly in 1981 reaffirmed the responsibility of WHO 
to fulfil its constitutional leadership role as the directing and coordinating authority 
in international health work including the fostering of mechanisms for technical 
cooperation and coordination in health work; the mobilization and rationalization of the 
flow of health resources； the contribution of health to socioeconomic development and 
peace； and the provision of necessary support for the development of policies, 
strategies and plans of action at country, regional, interregional and global levels, 
including joint action with other relevant international organizations. 

22. The non-aligned and other developing countries resolutely endorsed the social goal 
of Health for All by the Year 2000 as well as the Declaration and Recommendations of the 
International Conference on Primary Health Care, held in Alma-Ata in 1978, which affirmed 
the need for the formulation of national, regional and global strategies for Health for 
All. The Global Strategy for Health for All, adopted by the Thirty-fourth World Health 
Assembly in 1981, called upon all countries to participate in the formulation of national 
and international policies for arriving at a more equitable distribution of health 
resources and for reducing the gap between the health status of people in developing 
countries on the one hand and developed countries on the other. The Global Strategy 
reaffirmed the need for building-up in developing countries, critical masses of 
managerial, technical and scientific competence required for the formulation and 
implementation of their national strategies for Health or All. 

C. PROGRESS REVIEW OF THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE MEDIUM-TERM PROGRAMME 
ON TCDC FOR HEALTH FOR ALL. 1984-1989 

23. The Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 1984-1989 was 
the first programme of this kind adopted by non-aligned and other developing countries in 
support of Health for All strategies. The main objective of this programme was to 
accelerate progressive development of national capabilities in support of Health for All 
strategies through the development of critical masses of Health for All leaders in 
developing countries. The idea of developing countries promoting leadership development 
for Health for All through TCDC evolved from recognition that major gaps existed between 
Health for All policies and their implementation and that systematic and continuous 
efforts have been required to build-up critical masses of Health for All leaders to 
convert Health for All into national realities. 

Lack of commitment and leadership 

24. Despite progress made by the majority of developing countries in the formulation and 
implementation of strategies for Health for All and in the reorientation of their health 
systems based on primary health care as well as in improving health systems 
infrastructures, health services in a majority of them have failed to reach rural and 



rapidly expanding urban areas. The initial political will of governments to formulate 
and implement Health for All strategies was riot maintained systematically, especially 
when policies aimed at introducing changes related to equity and social justice, were 
under consideration. It has been apparent that leadership, incorporating broadening 
understanding, increasing awareness, orchestrating viewpoints, and mobilizing and 
expanding political support, counterbalancing opposition, creating flexibility and 
fostering commitment in support of Health for All, has been largely missing in most 
developing countries, at both policy and technical levels. It has long been obvious that 
there is a shortage of dedicated and committed leaders in the health systems and 
particularly in leading positions, who can emphasize social values and are sensitive to 
them, who feel strongly about equity issues； who can find ways to motivate and mobilize 
others and channel vital human energy in the direction of Health for All and primary 
health care； who are able to take up the cause of social justice for the poor at the 
community level； who are prepared to adjust their own traditional values and approaches 
and are willing to take risks； and, in educational and scientific institutions, who can 
fully concentrate their intellectual energy and also motivate others, especially future 
generations of health professionals, towards the social values inherent in the Health for 
All goals. 

Health for All leadership initiative 

25. In recognition of the need to narrow the gap between policy and actions, the Health 
for All leadership initiative has been launched with the principal aim of supporting the 
development of critical masses of people in developing countries who are capable of 
assuming leadership in the implementation of Health for All and primary health care. 

26. A critical mass of health leaders in each country has been defined as a recognized 
group of key persons with prestige and influence, occupying key positions throughout the 
health and health-related sectors, social and professional institutions and in other 
important public and nongovernmental groups of interest, influence and power, sharing the 
same understanding of the basic principles of Health for All and primary health care and 
acting in a coordinated way to promote and support the translation of Health for All 
policies into national realities. Such critical masses of Health for All leaders are 
required not only at the national level but also at intermediate and local levels, in 
order to make the health development process continuous and operational at all levels of 
national health systems. 

Planned activities 

27. The Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 1984-1989 had an 
overall programme objective "to create, mobilize and accelerate the development of 
critical masses of people in developing countries, who are in a position to influence 
change through motivating others and to guide national health development processes 
towards the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000". The specific activities planned 
under this programme were : promotional activities； development of national capabilities 
in support of strategies for Health for All； progressive development of national and 
international networks of institutions for health development and TCDC； training; 
research; and information exchange. 

28. A variety of approaches were foreseen by non-aligned and other developing countries 
for the implementation of planned activities. The determination of priority action 
remained the responsibility of developing countries themselves, individually with respect 
to identifying countries' needs and priorities for TCDC, and collectively with respect to 
international action on health matters. 

Approaches to leadership development 

29. A basic approach to initiating leadership development for Health for All was to 
stimulate awareness and interest of the participants in critical issues concerning Health 
for All and increase commitment to pursue relevant actions by providing opportunities for 



interaction and exchange of experiences with individuals in leadership positions. 
Another approach was to develop "networking" which is a linkage of people and/or 
organizations that can support and strengthen its members, facilitate joint activities 
and share knowledge and technical capabilities. Groups of people in leadership positions 
in countries, including senior policy decision-makers, senior health administrators, 
community leaders, professionals from educational and training institutions and 
nongovernmental organizations, have been brought together in international and national 
colloquia on leadership development. These were combined, whenever possible, with 
exposure of participants to successful leadership in action through field observation 
with the collaboration of host countries. Using innovating and stimulating approaches, 
colloquia on leadership development for Health for All were initiated in Brioni, 
Yugoslavia, in 1984 with the participation of five-member national teams from five 
developing countries. In 1985 each of the five countries participating in the 1984 
colloquium in Brioni organized a regional colloquium on leadership development for Health 
for All. Thus, Cuba organized a colloquium for Latin American countries, Thailand for 
Asian countries, Tanzania for East African countries, and so on. Yugoslavia organized 
successive international colloquia each year for the period 1984-1988. Many participants 
of international colloquia have, in turn, initiated leadership development activities in 
their own countries. These have been focused at different levels of the health system. 
High priority has been given to establishing a resource and support network for 
leadership development. Leaders from selected institutions in developing countries in 
Asia, Middle East, Africa and Far East were brought together to explore Health for All 
leadership development issues, strategies for action and to examine possible mechanisms 
for resource networking. The international, regional, and national colloquia on 
leadership development for Health for All have involved more than 250 individuals in 
leadership positions in more than 45 developing countries in all parts of the world. 

30. Positive assessment by participants of the outcome of the colloquia, their methods, 
processes, and the instruments used, generated enthusiasm and commitment on the part of 
national groups attending the colloquia, to pursue action required for promoting and 
organizing leadership development for Health for All activities in their own countries. 
Published reports of most of international and regional colloquia on leadership 
development for Health for All contain detailed evaluation by participants in all 
colloquia. 

Support from the World Health Organization 

31. The World Health Organization has provided technical and financial support to this 
initiative. It has helped with the preparation of the medium-term programme on TCDC for 
Health for All for the period 1984-1989 and an initial plan of action for 1984-1985. It 
has also provided technical and financial support for almost all international, regional 
and national colloquia on leadership development for Health for All in the period 
1984-1988. The United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) has provided financial 
support for the international travel of participants in some of the international and 
regional colloquia. 

32. The Thirty-eighth World Health Assembly in 1985 emphasized the importance of TCDC as 
a fundamental element for the achievement of strategy for Health for All. The World 
Health Assembly expressed its appreciation of the concrete action taken by developing 
countries in the implementation of their Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for 
All, 1984-1989, and the Initial Plan of Action for 1984-1985, in support of the process 
of building-up in countries of critical masses of Health for All leadership. 

33. An initiative for building-up critical masses of Health for All leaders in 
countries, in WHO, in the United Nations, and in bilateral and multilateral agencies and 
organizations was also launched by WHO in 1985. The objective of the leadership 
development initiative promoted by developing countries in their Medium-Term Programme on 
TCDC for Health for All 1984-1989, and that promoted by WHO, did not duplicate their 
lines of action and did not compete with each other. They have complemented and 
reinforced each other and thus supported the overall objectives of building-up critical 



masses of people throughout the world that can provide leadership required in creating 
and pursuing conditions for change required in the implementation of strategies for 
Health for All. 

Monitoring of implementation 

34. In reviewing the implementation of the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for 
All for the period 1984-1989 by yearly meetings of coordinating countries for health of 
the non-aligned movement and by ministerial meetings of non-aligned and other developing 
countries, each year, prior to World Health Assembly meetings in Geneva, the following 
basic questions were considered: Has the programme stimulated and supported the 
development of leadership capabilities for Health for All?； To what extent has the 
initiative for leadership development for Health for All supported the implementation of 
strategies for Health for All?； Has the initiative facilitated progress in building up 
and strengthening health infrastructure and the development of appropriate technology?； 
Has the research and training conducted been instrumental in developing leadership 
capabilities in national institutions for health development and TCDC in support of the 
Health for All movement? 

35. Despite the undoubted progress made and the commitment obtained from thousands of 
individuals in leadership positions from so many developing countries who participated in 
leadership development for Health for All colloquia, and despite the awareness that they 
developed of the need to implement their own national strategies for Health for All, the 
recent monitoring and evaluation of national strategies for Health for All conducted 
through the World Health Organization indicated complex problems and slow progress in the 
implementation of strategies for Health for All. Health for All requires radical changes 
in the way in which health development activities are organized and the way in which 
health is perceived. A wider social acceptance of the value systems implicit in the 
Health for All concept along with the increased role of health-related sectors, people 
and their communities, can effectively complement the limited role of the health delivery 
systems. 

The development of health system infrastructure 

36. Not very many developing countries have succeeded so far in organizing their 
national health systems based on primary health care so that most of its components 
function in an integrated and coordinated way. Health system infrastructure in most 
developing countries is still weak. Planning and analytical capabilities of the 
ministries of health and particularly of their echelons at provincial and local levels, 
are weak and inadequate to face the challenge required for coordinating the development 
and implementation of national strategy for Health for All. Various types of health and 
health-related institutions are not properly coordinated and supervised and they 
frequently exist side-by-side, often serving the same population with little or no 
cooperation or exchange of information between them. Health goals are promoted and 
pursued by workers in health, education, water supply, environmental health, food 
production, and so on, often acting on their own and unaware of each other's interrelated 
activities. Frequent lack of political will, and particularly financial resources in 
most developing countries, contributes to inadequate planning and development of health 
systems which, in turn, contributes to the frequent failure of the systems to meet their 
own stated goals arid objectives. Thus, health plans are often made but not implemented. 
Programmes are also formulated but their implementation is not adequately supported. The 
gap apparently still exists between the Health for All policy and its implementation in 
most developing countries. Despite the limited health system infrastructures available, 
the gap can be substantially narrowed if individuals in leadership positions understand 
more fully the political, technical and technological aspects involved in the development 
and implementation of strategies for Health for All, are committed to the process 
involved, pursue its values and develop within themselves the appropriate qualities and 
abilities to lead the process. * 



37. Therefore, the major lesson learned during the implementation of the Medium-Term 
Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period of 1984-1989 was that concerted 
efforts have to be given to further development and strengthening of management 
capability at all levels of national health systems. 

38. This would lead to strengthening health system infrastructure to ensure integration 
into the system of countrywide health programmes that deliver appropriate health 
technology and the transfer of low-cost technology between arid within developing 
countries that is available in most developing countries and is adaptable for local use. 

Progress made 

39. On the whole, the first Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All, for the 
period 1984-1989, was a useful guide for non-aligned and other developing countries as it 
provided a general framework for introducing appropriate activities. These activities 
have been complementary to and reinforced by activities conducted by developing countries 
with the World Health Organization. The implementation of the programme activities has 
been successful in initiating leadership development for Health for All through 
international, regional and national colloquia. Several hundreds of individuals in 
leadership positions throughout the world have been sensitized on key issues involved in 
developing leadership capabilities in support of Health for All strategies. These 
individuals have initiated leadership development for Health for All activities in their 
own countries, in technical and scientific institutions, in government institutions, 
among senior decision-makers, parliamentarians, community leaders, NGOs, etc. A very 
good start has been made and it is expected that most of these activities will be 
vigorously implemented during the second Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for 
All, 1990-1995. Numerous opportunities were used during the period 1984-1989 to promote 
TCDC for Health for All activities and they were concentrating on mobilizing political 
and technical support to accelerate the use of TCDC in support of Health for All. 
Through the exchange of information and experiences among developing countries and the 
newsletters issued by the Zagreb Center for Health Cooperation with non-aligned and other 
developing countries, further promotion of TCDC for Health for All has been made and 
commitment obtained of many countries, individuals and institutions within countries in 
support of strategies for Health for All. The initiation of networks of national 
institutions for health development and TCDC has been done. Some of the national 
networks have been appointed as WHO Collaborating Centres for Health Development and 
TCDC. Despite a good start in the initiation of networks it is still only a beginning 
and much more needs to be done to promote the networks in order to make them operational. 
In many developing countries health institutions still remain isolated from one another, 
resulting in very loose infrastructures without very clear objectives. Thus, in the 
Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 1990-1995, much more 
effort ought to be made by developing countries to link their national institutions more 
intimately as a part of national networks of institutions for health development and 
TCDC, some of which could be made a part of international network to facilitate exchange 
of information and experiences among developing countries on TCDC for Health for All. 

40. Research and training activities, other than those conducted as part of colloquia on 
leadership development for Health for All and TCDC, were not adequately promoted within 
the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for 1984-1989. Therefore, the 
challenge remains on the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for 1990-1995 
for initiating in a systematic manner training activities in specific areas of common 
interest to developing countries in relation to which TCDC could play an important and 
critical role. Likewise, research activities could be promoted on specific subjects of 
common interest to developing countries and on problems of TCDC implementation. 



D. OVERVIEW OF THE PRESENT SITUATION: MAJOR SOCIOECONOMIC DEVELOPMENTS 
AFFECTING HEALTH 

41. The past decade has been characterized by widespread and dramatic deterioration of 
the economic and social situation in developing countries. This economic instability, 
where growth and development are mostly stagnant or even with negative trends, is greatly 
impeding progress in social and health development. 

42• Economic. social and health disparities between industrial and developing countries 
have become even more accentuated, and future trends are not encouraging. In some parts 
of the world, such as Africa and in particular the sub-Saharan part, economic and social 
conditions have deteriorated considerably. As is well known, health and socioeconomic 
problems are intimately linked and the economic situation has direct repercussions on the 
health situation. 

43. In vast areas of the developing world, poverty has increased dramatically. Nearly 
one thousand million people, or 20 percent of the world's population, live in absolute 
poverty, 90 percent of whom live in rural areas and urban slums of developing countries. 
These people are trapped in the vicious circle of poverty, malnutrition, disease and 
despair that saps their energy, reduces their work capacity and limits their ability to 
plan for the future. Gross inequalities between the sexes still exist within and between 
countries. Children and underprivileged women generally constitute the most vulnerable 
population groups and bear the severest economic blows. The slowing down of economic 
development in the past decade has also increased unemployment in most of the developing 
countries. The social cost of unemployment, especially among millions of young persons 
is well known. 

Global demographic trends 

44. Global demographic trends indicate regional variations in the rate of population 
increase and continuing high population growth rates, particularly in the African and 
Middle East countries. The dramatically fast-growing urban population, especially in the 
developing countries, is a cause for grave concern, not only because of the serious 
socioeconomic implications, but also because of the complexity of the measures that will 
be required to satisfy the resulting needs. Over the past decade the fastest 
urbanization occurred in the African countries. To illustrate the magnitude of the 
problem of people living in developing countries as compared to people living in 
developed ones, some statistics are given. Whereas the average life expectancy at birth 
in developed countries is over 72 years, in developing countries it is about 55 years； 
whereas only 10-12 infants die per 1000 live born in developed countries, the infant 
mortality rate in most developing countries ranges from 50 to more than 200 infant deaths 
per 1000 live born. 

Mortality and morbidity 

45. Many deaths in most developing countries result from infections and parasitic 
diseases. These are closely related to prevailing social and economic conditions and 
impede social and economic development. According to estimates, about one-tenth of the 
life of an average person in a developing country is seriously disrupted by disease. The 
greatest health problems are in sub-Saharan Africa, where 160 million, or 30% of the 
population, are ill and/or undernourished. The most prevalent diseases are diarrhoeal 
diseases, malaria, respiratory diseases, schistosomiasis, (bilharziasis), sexually 
transmitted diseases, including AIDS, and measles. 

46. In the countries of south-east Asia and particularly in India, Bangladesh, 
Indonesia, Myanmar, Nepal and Sri Lanka, 500 million, or 40% of the population, suffer 
from diseases and/or malnutrition, the most prevalent being diarrhoeal diseases, 
respiratory diseases, dengue, measles and malaria. 



47. In South and Central America, 90 million, or 25% of the population, are suffering 
from illness, the major causes being diarrhoeal diseases, respiratory diseases, malaria, 
tuberculosis, Chagas disease, measles and dengue. 

48. In North Africa and the Middle East and in particular in Afghanistan, Egypt, Iraq 
and Yemen, 90 million, or 25% of the population, are suffering from diarrhoeal diseases, 
respiratory diseases, measles and tuberculosis. 

49. To illustrate the magnitude of the disease problem, here are a few examples. 
According to information available, at least 750 million children suffer from diarrhoeal 
diseases annually. An estimated 4 million children under the age of 5 die each year as a 
result of diarrhoea. Oral rehydration therapy can correct dehydration and prevent 65% of 
the deaths due to diarrhoeal diseases, but even less than one-third of the children of 
the world with episodes of diarrhoea are treated with oral rehydration therapy, despite 
the fact that an oral rehydration package costs less than 10 cents of a US dollar. There 
are an estimated 100 million clinical cases of malaria each year, but 264 million persons 
may be carrying the malaria parasite. The global malaria situation has shown little 
improvement in the past 10-15 years. The disease is endemic in some 100 countries or 
areas, placing almost half of the world's population at risk. Some 445 million people 
inhabit areas, mainly in tropical Africa, where no specific measures are undertaken to 
control transmission and where malaria remains virtually unchanged. Malaria can be cured 
at low cost by specific antimalaria agents, if treated in the initial stage of infection. 

50. Schistosomiasis is a major tropical disease caused by waterborne parasites affecting 
some 200 million people. Another 600 million are at risk from this disease, especially 
those who perform daily activities related to untreated water - swimming, fishing, 
irrigated farming, washing and bathing in streams or ponds. Schistosomiasis contributes 
to malnutrition, especially in children. Seventy-six developing countries report cases 
of schistosomiasis. 

51. Likewise, no less is the problem of non-communicable diseases, mental disorders, the 
effects of behavioural factors on disease patterns (e.g. smoking and its consequences), 
and major epidemics linked with behaviour such as AIDS, drug abuse and alcohol 
consumption and their consequences, traffic accidents and their consequences. 

Disability 

52. It is estimated that the number of physically. mentally and sensorially disabled 
persons in the world is between 340 and 480 million, representing 7-10% of the world 
population. Some 65% of these live in developed countries and 35% in developing 
countries. In industrialized countries, cardiovascular diseases account for half of all 
deaths, more than twice as many as the second cause - cancer - which accounts for 19%. 
It is estimated that 13-14 million deaths in the world were occurring yearly over the 
period of the last 10 years from diabetes, chronic liver diseases and cirrhosis, 
nephritis and nephrosis, of which 5.7 million deaths were in the developed countries and 
7.6 million in developing countries. 

Environmental health problems 

53. Environmental health problems, due to industrialization and urbanization, are 
assuming growing importance, particularly in developing countries as industries are 
developed. A large proportion of infections throughout the world, especially diarrhoea 
in young children, arise from a lack of hygiene, due mainly to inadequate supplies of 
clean water, safe food and the lack of adequate environmental sanitation systems. In 
developing countries more than 1131 million inhabitants (excluding China) do not have 
access to clean drinking water of whom 900 million are living in underprivileged rural 
areas. Furthermore, almost 1750 million people, of whom 1400 million live in rural areas 
are without sanitation facilities. 



Malnutrition 

54. In spite of the increase in world food production, the inequitable distribution of 
food, combined with rapid population growth and drought, has aggravated hunger and 
malnutrition in some parts of the world. It is estimated that at least 430 million 
people, almost 10% of the world population, are afflicted by malnutrition, which reduces 
their energy and motivation, undermines their performance in school and at work, and 
reduces their resistance to disease. 

Literacy 

55. Literacy is of major importance for health. It enables people to understand better 
the health problems and ways of solving them, thus facilitating their active involvement 
in community health activities. Despite some progress achieved over the last 10-15 years 
in literacy, where the proportion of the population aged 15 and above who were illiterate 
declined from 48% to 40%, due to demographic trends the absolute number of illiterates 
increased. As is well known, the adult literacy rate in industrialized countries is 
almost 100%, while in the least developed countries it is only 28%. Some 900 million 
adults in developing countries can neither read nor write, and only 4 out of every 10 
children complete more than three years of primary school. 

Human resources 

56. There is a great deficiency of human resources of various kinds in developing 
countries and their proportion to the population varies from country to country. Lack of 
doctors, nurses, technicians and various types of primary health care workers makes the 
situation serious. In addition, in most developing countries human resource development 
policies do not exist. Little attention is given to the long-term and changing needs of 
the health system, the community and individuals. Emphasis in technical cooperation 
among developing countries needs therefore to be placed on promoting changes in human 
resource development policies, making them more relevant to national development 
objectives, arid national health development plans. All human resources, not only health 
personnel, as appropriate to the countries, need to be trained and mobilized. Concerted 
efforts, therefore, are required to promote and support the development of adequate human 
resources for health, with the prestige and influence to effectively support health 
development strategies through TCDC. 

Health system organization 

57. To add to these difficulties, health systems are weak and inadequately organized in 
most developing countries. Significant proportion of the population in developing 
countries do not have reasonable access to any permanent form of health care. In many 
developing countries, an overwhelmingly large proportion of resources for the delivery of 
health care is concentrated in big cities. In addition, these resources are often 
devoted to expensive, highly sophisticated technologies serving a small minority of the 
population to the detriment of primary health care for the majority. Deficient planning 
and management, including inadequate cooperation with other social and economic sectors, 
is yet another example of inadequate functioning of health care delivery systems in most 
developing countries. Too often, multiple delivery systems act in parallel to serve 
basically the same population groups in an uncoordinated manner. This, as well as 
inadequate training in health management and the insufficient use of good managerial 
practices, leads to inefficiency in the use of resources in most developing countries. 

Symptoms of inadequate health management 

58. There has been worldwide concern for decades over known management deficiencies in 
national health systems. This concern became more evident when in 1985 and 1988 official 
monitoring and evaluation reports on the implementation of national strategies for Health 
for All through WHO from more than 130 countries indicated that inadequate management 
capabilities were a key obstacle to fulfilling national health development policies in 



most of the developing countries. In response to these concerns, the World Health 
Organization conducted, in 1987 and 1988, a major study to assess management capabilities 
in developing countries to effectively support the implementation of health for all and 
primary health care. 

Most common management problems 

59. The most common management problems diagnosed through the study were : 

(1) Inadequate diffusion of planning orientations and skills among health 
managers• Many developing countries have a group of health planners at the 
central government level, but few at intermediate and local levels. Weak 
resource planning and poor operational microplanning is often found at 
intermediate, local and community levels. 

(2) Lack of comprehensive approaches and plans for developing operating systems and 
their management. In most countries only fragmented efforts have been directed 
to meeting management requirements. 

(3) Inadequate development of resources for changes in the health system results 
from the lack of a comprehensive strategy for management development. 

(4) Inadequate promotion and development of intersectoral action. 

(5) Inadequate information support to management and decision-making. 

(6) Ambiguous policies and practices with respect to decentralization. Despite the 
fact that appropriate decentralization is the key to responding to local needs 
and cpnditions and to engaging in intersectoral action at district and local 
levels and obtaining people's and community participation and involvement, 
actual governmental policies and structures often prevent such actions. 

E. PROGRAMME ORIENTATION FOR THE ACTIVITIES PLANNED IN THE PERIOD 1990-1995 

Programme principles 

60. Considering the health situation and health condition in most developing countries 
in relation to the socioeconomic situation and socioeconomic developments affecting 
health (particularly the economic instability, where growth and development are mostly 
stagnant, thus greatly impeding social and health development progress) the Medium-Term 
Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 1990-1995 will be oriented towards 
defined goals and will include those major activities defined as essential by developing 
countries themselves. 

61. This Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All will be sufficiently flexible 
to encompass countries' needs and priorities for TCDC, subregional, regional and global 
policies, in particular those determined by the Ninth Meeting of Heads of State or 
Government of Non-aligned Countries held in 1989. The programme will take into account 
the need for and opportunity offered to collaborate closely with the World Health 
Organization, at the country, regional and headquarters levels, to benefit from WHO'S 
unique position of catalyser, promoter and coordinator of world health activities and 
obtain its political, technical arid financial support as well as promote support to TCDC 
from other United Nations, international and bilateral agencies and organizations. 

62. In implementing programme activities under this Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for 
Health for All, non-aligned and other developing countries will closely cooperate with 
the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), in particular with the special unit for 
TCDC, and would expect financial support from UNDP for the implementation of programme 
activities. In addition, cooperation will be explored with other agencies of the United 
Nations, such as UNICEF, UNESCO, UNEP, United Nations Family Planning Agency (UNFPA). 



Likewise, interested bilateral agencies and organizations willing to support 
implementation of these programme activities in TCDC for Health for All will be called 
upon to collaborate. 

63. Various programme activities planned in the Medium-Term Programme an TCDC for Health 
for All, 1990-1995, will be guided by the following principles: 

(1) They correspond to the strategic direction and Plan of Action of the United 
Nations Conference on Technical Cooperation between Developing Countries held 
in Buenos Aires in 1978. 

(2) They reflect the overall resolution of the Ninth Conference of Heads of State 
or Government of Non-aligned Countries, held in September 1989, calling for 
modernization of the movement and for intensified cooperation and global 
interdependence between developing and developed countries, and the transfer of 
technology and information to developing countries and between developing 
countries themselves. 

(3) They should be complementary to activities conducted by the World Health 
Organization and should reinforce each other. 

(4) They are guided by general principles of the Declaration of the International 
Conference on Primary Health Care in Alma-Ata, held in 1978, as well as by 
collectively adopted global strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000, at 
the World Health Assembly in 1981. 

(5) They focus on the development and strengthening of management capabilities in 
support of strategies for Health for All. 

(6) They concentrate on activities identified as country needs and priorities for 
TCDC. 

64. Criteria for determining operational levels for programme delivery: 

(1) Country activities. Emphasis will be on activities for solving major public 
health and managerial problems and for the development of health system 
infrastructure for the delivery of primary health care in an integrated manner. 
Priority will be given to the least developed and other developing countries in 
greatest need as well as to underprivileged and high-risk populations. Country 
priority needs for technical cooperation ought to emerge from the 
identification of activities which will give fast and sustained implementation 
of primary health care programmes. 

(2) Intercountry and regional activities will be conducted when similar needs have 
been identified by two or more countries, with similar or the same type of 
common problems to be solved. 

(3) Interregional and global activities will be those where needs have been 
identified by a number of countries from different parts of the world. Such 
activities should support technical cooperation among developing countries for 
the provision of services that are required by all countries. 

Main approaches 

65. Two main approaches considered in this programme are : coordination and technical 
cooperation. 



66. Coordination implies that leadership will be provided by developing countries 
themselves, through coordinators of health activities of the non-aligned movement and 
through the ministerial meetings of the ministries of health of non-aligned and other 
developing countries. This coordination thus implies making the right decisions to solve 
priority problems for which action on the basis of TCDC is required. This action may be 
the formulation of relevant policies on TCDC, the definition of principles for the 
interpretation of policies, or the development of strategies and plans of action with 
priority programmes for the implementation of policies jointly agreed upon. It also 
implies reaching agreement on priorities for implementation. The coordination function 
implies strengthening the cooperation and relationship between networks of institutions 
for health development and TCDC at national, regional and global level. Coordination 
needs to be strengthened between the non-aligned countries' movement and WHO, as well as 
with other agencies of the United Nations system such as UNDP and UNICEF, and bilateral 
agencies and organizations. 

67. The coordination function also implies the collection, analysis and presentation of 
information on developing countries' needs with respect to the development and 
implementation of health for all and primary health care, that are amenable to TCDC, 
particularly training needs. National and regional experiences in TCDC for Health for 
All also ought to be analysed and synthesized and made available to all the developing 
countries in order to learn from experiences. 

68. Technical cooperation in this context implies : joint action of developing countries 
among themselves (TCDC)； technical cooperation between developing and developed 
countries； technical cooperation between developing countries and WHO; and technical 
cooperation between developing countries and other international and bilateral agencies 
and organizations. Technical cooperation is characterized by equality and partnership 
among the cooperating parties, respect for the sovereign right of every country to 
develop its national health system and services in a way that it finds most rational and 
appropriate to its needs. Cooperating countries are mutually responsible for carrying 
out jointly on a partnership basis agreed decisions and obligations, for exchanging and 
evaluating the results obtained, and making information thus available for the use and 
benefit of all other countries. 

69. Technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) means cooperation between 
two or more developing countries. This cooperation is for the purpose of social and 
economic development and is part of the drive of these countries towards individual and 
collective self-reliance. It conforms with the principles formulated by the 
United Nations Conference on Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries. TCDC in 
health should encompass the examination by each developing country of its own needs and 
priorities, the review of existing resources and capabilities and, through discussion and 
mutual agreement with other developing countries, selection of ways and means for the 
exchange and transfer of specific resources which lend themselves to cooperative 
activities and joint ventures. 

70• Specific approaches 

(1) The focus of activities on technical cooperation among developing countries 
will be on the development of national management capabilities in support of 
strategies for health for all. Emphasis will be placed on the implementation 
of activities by developing countries themselves, with mobilization of the 
national resources required. 

(2) A concerted effort to build-up managerial capabilities will be made in those 
countries facing serious economic constraints with weaknesses of health system 
organization and management as the most common obstacles to the implementation 
of primary health care. Special attention will be placed to increase national 
capabilities in this area, thus increasing rationalization of financing of 
health care and increasing capabilities for economic analysis and advocacy in 
support of health for all and primary health care. 



(3) Further development, application and transfer of appropriate methods, 
techniques and procedures that are socially relevant to developing countries, 
including dissemination of comparatively simple and cost-effective 
technologies, which have evolved in developing countries worldwide and which 
could be transferred to other developing countries through workshops, seminars 
and other forms of training activities. 

(4) Further promotion of technical cooperation in support of strategies for Health 
for All and of health systems based on primary health care as a permanent forum 
for further collaboration and crystallization of international health policies. 

(5) Support to research and training activities in institutions forming a nucleus 
of national and international networks of individuals and institutions for 
health development and TCDC. Such approaches should conform with the 
priorities in national plans of action for health manpower development based on 
the assessed needs of the health systems. 

(6) When a single developing country or groups of countries are identifying the 
needs for technical cooperation among developing countries at subregional, 
regional and global level, they should be able to identify the place where 
particular activity will take place, for example, training courses, workshops, 
seminars, conferences, etc. In addition to deciding/assigning the 
responsibility for the execution of a technical programme, a decision also 
ought to be made on financing the proposed activity. While all avenues should 
be explored in order to obtain financial support for the proposed activities in 
the Medium-Term Programme, from the United Nations agencies such as WHO, UNDP, 
UNICEF, international and bilateral agencies, there should be also a commitment 
made by the country or group of countries proposed to host the activity. While 
there should not be a rigid target, there should be an objective of working 
towards providing by the host country board and lodging expenses for all 
participants from developing countries as well as expenses within the country. 

Key challenges of the Programme 

71. The main challenges in the implementation of the activities in the Medium-Term 
Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 1990-1995 include: 

-Obtaining political commitment at the highest government levels to social equity 
and national policy decisions aimed at correcting health and health-related 
socioeconomic disparities； 

-Intensive efforts to mobilize and involve professional groups, community leaders, 
nongovernmental organizations, health-related sectors, university officials, and 
people from the entire community system; 

-Active involvement of communities in devising their own primary health care 
schemes, operating and evaluating them and mobilizing community resources； 

-Ensuring effective coordination of health and health-related sectors, such as 
social and economic, for the attainment of defined objectives； 

-Vigorous management of health systems, including strengthening of the health 
infrastructure, with the emphasis on completing the development of primary health 
care networks； 

-Further elaboration of specific health policies to address quantitative and 
qualitative aspects of health manpower development; 



-Conduct of research on critical issues affecting the implementation of Health for 
All strategies, and appropriate application of health system research results and 
of health care technology to the strengthening of primary health care； 

-Optimal use of available resources and search for all feasible means for improving 
the financing of health systems infrastructure development; 

F. OBJECTIVES AND MAIN LINES OF ACTION OF THE MEDIUM-TERM PROGRAMME. 1990-1995 

Overall objective 

72. The overall objective of the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All. 
1990-1995 is to promote and support further development and strengthening of mechanism 
for improving and enhancing TCDC in support of implementation of strategies for Health 
for All. 

73. In most developing countries health development and management problems are 
essentially reflected in the inadequate specification and design of operating systems, 
with necessary subsystems for support (logistics) and control (operational management). 
International Technical Cooperation and in particular WHO's direct technical cooperation 
will be required for the establishment, progressive strengthening, organization and 
operational management of health systems infrastructures including the related manpower, 
and for joint development of countrywide programmes, that reach the whole population. 
Thus at the country level, WHO is expected to provide direct support to countries for 
management development capabilities and for facilitating developing countries cooperating 
among themselves (TCDC/ECDC) or technical cooperation between developed and developing 
countries. 

74. The specific objectives are: 

(1) To promote and support further development and strengthening of management 
capacities in support of the implementation of strategies for Health for All； 

(2) To promote policy development in support of Health for All and accelerated 
implementation of primary health care in the developing countries arid to 
monitor and coordinate the implementation of Medium-Term Programme activities, 
and evaluate their results； 

(3) To promote and support the appropriate organization and effective operation of 
comprehensive national health systems in developing countries； 

(4) To promote international technical cooperation, particularly with least 
developed and other developing countries facing serious economic constraints 
and debt problems, with a view to accelerating the implementation of primary 
health care in countries and for people in greatest need; 

(5) To promote and support the transfer of available technologies, particularly 
lost-cost technologies elaborated by developing countries, to other developing 
countries, through organizing courses, workshops, seminars, on-the-job training 
activities, etc.; 

(6) To provide and support new problem-solving, community-oriented educational 
strategies in developing countries which should be given priority over the 
traditional disciplines and in which priority health problems should become 
essential references for educational planners. Thus, curriculum design and 
implementation at all levels of education from undergraduate to postgraduate 
should be influenced accordingly; 



The aim is to support the development of national capabilities in developing 
countries for critical appraisal of their current educational systems in health 
sciences and to introduce necessary changes that would lead to improved 
efficiency in the learning process. In this respect the objective will be to 
develop a self-reliant TCDC linkages system with institutionalization of the 
process, with the exchange of information and resources as a major prerequisite 
for sustained development and optimal utilization of human resources； 

(7) To support more effective operation of environmental health networks of 
institutions in developing countries initiated by these countries and WHO in 
order to intensify the exchange of information on activities organized to 
prevent environmental pollution damaging the health and the environmental 
health aspects of rural and urban development and housing, and in other areas. 
Such networks are an integral part of TCDC and play an important role in 
improving environmental health. The aim is to support institutions in 
environmental health aspects of urban development and planning in urban primary 
health care as well as in extending the concept of the Healthy Cities Project 
of Europe to become a worldwide programme； 

(8) To promote and support further development and operation of networks of 
national institutions for health development and TCDC； 

(9) To promote and foster public information and education for health in order to 
motivate people to involve themselves individually and collectively to promote 
and preserve their own health and the health of their families and of the 
communities in which they live. The aim is to promote and support further 
commitment of people to the goal of Health for All, further eliciting the 
support of decision-makers and the public with the cooperation of the mass 
communication media in exposing senior media personalities to economic and 
social dimensions of Health for All as an asset for development rather than a 
drain on limited resources. It is expected that sufficiently motivated 
high-level media decision-makers could: 

(a) promote similar national-level activities to further support, expend or 
strengthen the Health for All movement at decision-making and at public 
levels, and to 

(b) forge more permanent links between the health sector and the mass 
communication media placing particular emphasis on the role of 
parliamentarians, educators, NGOs (including youth and women's 
organizations) as well as party structures. 

G. MEDIUM-TERM PROGRAMME ACTIVITIES. 1990-1995 

Promotional activities 

75. Promotional activities for a strategic programme on TCDC 
period 1990-1995 will concentrate on mobilizing political and 
as resources available in developing countries, to accelerate 
of Health for All strategies. 

for Health for All for the 
technical support as well 
the use of TCDC in support 

76. The specific promotional activities are: 

(1) Through the exchange of information and experiences, this programme of 
non-aligned and other developing countries will aim at promoting and supporting 
continuous commitments of governments to Health for All and primary health 
care. Systematic efforts will be made to mobilize the commitment of heads of 
states, senior decision-makers from health and other government sectors, 
parliamentarians and the representatives of interest groups, prominent 
individuals from universities and scientific institutions as well as NGOs, etc. 



77. The meaning of policies for Health for All has not always been interpreted in the 
same way by all political forces in developing countries. In some countries, the 
president has issued decrees on policies for health for all and primary health care. In 
others, specific legislation has been passed on health for all and primary health care, 
including the formulation of national strategies and plans of action for health for all. 
However, by and large, parliaments and equivalent bodies at provincial, regional and 
local levels are not fully aware of and are not adequately involved in the formulation 
and implementation of policies for health for all. Political leaders, leaders of the 
interest groups, nongovernmental organizations, professional organizations, etc., are not 
fully engaged in the development and implementation of policies and strategies for health 
for all and primary health care. 

78. Senior decision-makers in the ministries of planning, finance and development have 
not yet fully grasped and are not convinced, that investments in health development bring 
adequate returns in economic development. The majority still consider health to be a 
sector that consumes resources without providing measurable returns. Political 
commitment to health for all and primary health care cannot be obtained without full 
commitment and involvement of health providers and people as consumers of health 
services. Political commitment to health for all is not obtained, once and for all, by 
issuing political declarations or presidents' decrees or by passing legislation. 
Political commitment requires sustained action on a continuous basis in the health and 
related sectors, by other government bodies, political parties and national parliaments, 
social insurance agencies, interest groups and nongovernmental organizations, technical, 
scientific and educational institutions arid all those that should be concerned with the 
implementation of health for all strategies based on primary health care. Low priority 
in national development budgets assigned to health for all implementation in most 
developing countries illustrates the above. Leadership for health for all is still 
lacking in most government and nongovernment agencies and institutions, interest groups 
and communities to mobilize and move forward action for health for all and primary health 
care implementation. 

(2) Use will be made of the meetings of ministers of health of non-aligned and 
other developing countries to promote the need for development of national 
management capabilities for Health for All； 

(3) On the occasion of the meetings of coordinators for health activities of 
non-aligned and other developing countries, the Medium-Term Programme 
activities for TCDC for Health for All, 1990-1995, will be periodically 
reviewed and monitored to assess progress made and problems encountered in the 
implementation of the programme； 

(4) A joint exploration will be made, among policy-decision-making bodies and 
representatives of national institutions for health development and TCDC, of a 
whole range of policy issues affecting health and socioeconomic development to 
ensure their common action in supporting the implementation of TCDC for Health 
for All based on primary health care； 

(5) Joint identification by senior decision-makers from developing countries of 
priority needs in support of their national strategies for Health for All will 
be promoted and the generation of appropriate TCDC methods and mechanisms for 
meeting these needs； 

(6) Systematic identification by senior decision-makers from developing countries 
of the various technologies being used in support of the implementation of 
priority programmes will be promoted, particularly of low-cost technologies 
developed by developing countries, with a view to facilitating the transfer of 
technologies from developed to other developing countries ; 



(7) A series of promotional conferences, meetings, courses, seminars and 
educational gatherings for senior decision-makers from developing countries 
will be organized to promote use of TCDC for Health for All as a part of 
promoting the implementation of Medium-Term Programme activities. Such 
meetings will involve representatives of various government sectors, interest 
groups, technical institutions, universities, research institutions, etc.； 

(8) Special use will be made of the technical meetings of various nongovernmental 
organizations from developing countries to promote TCDC for Health for All and 
primary health care； 

(9) Various training activities offered by the United Nations specialized agencies 
and organizations such as WHO, UNDP, UNICEF, UNFPA, UNESCO, etc. will be used 
for promoting TCDC for Health for All; 

(10) Newsletters and various types of TCDC publications will be issued to promote 
the use of TCDC in support of Health for All. The newsletters will address 
highly relevant issues and problems of the use of TCDC in support of the 
implementation of national strategies for Health for All. The publication of 
such promotional articles on the use of TCDC for Health for All will be 
explored with the existing WHO publications such as World Health Forum, РАНО 
Bulletin, etc. 

(11) Improved cooperation and coordination among developing countries will be made 
on the promotion and the protection of human environment, particularly in 
respect of health. Likewise, improved coordination and cooperation on the 
protection of human environment will be made with WHO and other international 
agencies. 

National institutions for health development and TCDC 

79. Management development in support of Health for All and primary health care requires 
continuity. To ensure it, governments need to consider establishing and/or strengthening 
mechanisms to provide political and technical support as well as effective coordination 
within the health sector and with other sectors and communities. 

80. Ministries of health or equivalent bodies usually have the main responsibility for 
elaborating national health policies, formulating health programmes and designing, 
developing, operating and controlling health systems. To be as effective as possible, 
the ministry of health needs to establish a close working relationship with the ministry 
of planning and thus become an integral part of the policy-making mechanism concerned 
with socioeconomic development at the highest government level. At the same time, 
ministries of health should maintain close contacts with other ministries and government 
authorities concerned with socioeconomic development. 

81. National health development is influenced by various social political, economic, 
cultural, demographic and other factors. Therefore, for the development and control of 
national health policies, strategies and plans of action for Health for All and primary 
health care, some type of policy coordination mechanism needs to be considered. Such 
policy coordination mechanisms with the representatives of health and other relevant 
sectors could then jointly explore the whole range of policy issues affecting health and 
socioeconomic development to ensure that health systems are developed as an integral part 
of overall social and economic development. The membership on policy coordination 
mechanism (councils, committees or groups) may vary from country to country, but may 
include individuals representing a wide range of interests in the fields of health, 
politics, economic affairs, social affairs, etc., both from governmental and 
nongovernmental organizations. 



82. Training, research and development are essential for building-up national management 
capabilities to support effective implementation of Health for All and primary health 
care. Health systems research needs to be conducted by various individuals and 
institutions at all levels of national health systems, first to assist in the process of 
assessing issues, problems and constraints in the development and operation of the 
system, and secondly in designing the system for the most effective implementation of 
primary health care. Training in support of strategy for Health for All is conducted by 
many institutions within the countries. Training done by such institutions ought to be 
critically re-examined and consequently reoriented so that it becomes highly relevant to 
the country's health priorities embedded in the strategy for Health for All. 

83. To provide technical support to ministries of health as well as necessary linkages 
between technical and policy levels in both utilizing and coordinating research efforts 
of many institutions and individuals in the country and in planning and training human 
resources required for support of strategy for Health for All networks of national 
institutions for health development and TCDC are advocated. National institutions for 
health development and TCDC are seen as networks of existing institutions, departments, 
schools and organizations in the country. The networks should be designed to support the 
development of management capabilities to effectively formulate policies, strategies and 
plans of action for Health for All, management aspects of the development of primary 
health care and its supporting levels, and the related health system research. Such 
networks can also serve in an advisory, training and information-exchange capacity with 
the aim of building-up a sufficient number of people skilled in management for national 
health development. They could also interact with similar institutions outside the 
health administration to ensure multisectoral collaboration in the application of 
management capabilities for health development. 

Development of national capabilities in support of strategies for Health for All 

84. National plan of action for management development. A concerted effort should be 
made by networks of national institutions for health development and TCDC to develop 
national management capabilities in support of strategies for Health for All. In doing 
so, management development should not be programmed by countries as a separate, isolated, 
categorical effort, but should be considered as an integral part of health system 
development and the operation of the system. Promoting the development of national 
management capabilities, national networks for health development and TCDC or equivalent 
bodies should include the following activities : 

(1) Assessment of the strengths and weaknesses of national health system, including 
its management to provide the diagnostic basis for the formulation of national 
Plans of Action for system development. The assessment should be broad enough 
to embrace variation within the country arid deep enough to examine micro-level 
management problems. It should include relevant elements of the health sector, 
other related sectors, communities, insurance agencies, NGOs and the like； 

(2) Formulation of a comprehensive, Medium-Term Plan of Action for the development 
of national management capacities. This Plan of Action should be a part of the 
larger strategy for national health system development and should provide 
details of the Plan of Action for short-term activities, with a skeleton of the 
systems to be developed to help orient the implementation plans, and guide the 
identification of the development resources that are needed; 

Specification of a structural relationship in the health system, covering all 
programme elements and all levels of action and elaborated norms (objectives, 
standards, procedures)； 



(4) Formulation of proposals for management processes at macro- and micro-planning 
levels, supervision, reporting, monitoring, controlling, correcting and 
adjusting. Such plans of action should facilitate initial design work for 
health system development and/or strengthening, including testing and 
installation, through research and development work, and should be considered a 
continuing activity over the medium-term period. Design work should not be 
limited to "top-down" activities, but should be based on a wider range of 
experiences and research and development work at peripheral levels, especially 
at district level. 

(5) Design improvements in the information system support for decision-making. 
This should be a major element of a system design/redesign in every developing 
country. To try to change the information system without a sound design of the 
health system, management structure and procedures, would be a waste of 
effort. Simplistic solutions such as computerizing existing records and 
reporting practices should be avoided. 

(6) Development of dependable. efficient. logistical and support subsystems to 
provide health services and communities with appropriate drugs, supplies, 
equipment, transport and other facil-ities, the maintenance of such resources, 
and means of communication. 

(7) Further develop monitoring and evaluation to serve the needs of operational 
managers and the requirements of each managerial level for adjusting or 
replanning policies and operations. 

(8) Formulation of proposals to the ministries of health for continuing provision 
for resource development and replacement to meet the requirements of the system 
over time, especially the development of human and financial resources； 

(9) Diffuse planning skills to all management levels and positions for necessary 
decentralized micro-planning, to improve the planned use of available 
resources, to increase absorptive capacity for development, and to provide 
standards for control and accountability. 

Management development capabilities 

85. National networks of institutions for health development and TCDC or equivalent 
bodies could assist and further support establishing a sound national health policy 
formulation mechanism as continuous element of the health development process and the 
development of some kind of system whereby the periodic review of existing health 
policies, the refinement of policy measures, the shifting of priorities and 
identification of specific goals and objectives of national health systems in the context 
of primary health care takes place on a continuous basis. 

86. High-level political commitment in support of Health for All and primary health 
care, although frequently reflected in the various statements of the governments and 
national acts, including the establishment of high-level interministerial bodies for 
Health for All and primary health care and the incorporation of health policy objectives 
into national socioeconomic development plans, is not always reflected in the continuous 
commitment of the governments to mobilize and generate the necessary resources to 
implement national health priorities on a continuous basis. National networks of 
institutions for health development and TCDC or equivalent bodies can be instrumental in 
the systematic promotion, among political leaders, parliamentarians, leaders of interest 
groups, nongovernmental organizations, professional institutions, etc. of Health for All 
and primary health care leading to their full involvement and commitment to participate 
and exercise their leadership roles for the accelerated implementation of primary health 
care. 



87. Although several developing countries have initiated the process of defining more 
clearly the levels of their health care delivery systems, the linkages and referral 
mechanisms, concerted and coordinated efforts are expected from national network of 
institutions for health development and TCDC, or equivalent bodies, in the form of health 
system research to develop and strengthen managerial capabilities and to build-up 
national health systems based on primary health care. 

88. National health systems need to be further developed and strengthened to identify 
problems and recognize priority actions which need to be taken to solve the problems. 
Existing health services in the majority of developing countries require a systematic 
review in order to define what mix of the health services delivery system is appropriate 
to achieve the goal of Health for All. Likewise countries need to determine the content 
of the services to be delivered and the technology to be used at each level and what 
resources, physical, human and material are appropriate to support each level in order to 
achieve a well-coordinated infrastructure, starting with individual, family and community 
care and continuing with intermediate, central and referral levels. 

89. Not very many developing countries have succeeded in formulating long-term national 
health development plans• Even those countries that have formulated their Medium-Term 
health plans have not succeeded in developing specific objectives and targets, specific 
activities to be implemented and the resources required for the implementation of plans. 
Thus national networks of institutions for health development and TCDC, or equivalent 
bodies, could support ministries of health in the formulation process, resource 
development and the management of implementation of planned activities. Therefore, 
planning processes ought to be strengthened and supported by the improvement of health • 
information support and by conducting relevant management training. 

90. National networks of institutions for health development and TCDC, or equivalent 
bodies, could support development of a system that would provide links with various 
health institutions involved in national health programming, starting with individuals 
and the simplest of health institutions in small communities and continuing through 
increasingly complex institutions along the health system chain. Thus, mechanisms should 
be established to ensure the availability to primary health care workers and to 
communities of guidance on health problems and more effective procedures for referring 
patients to specialized health institutions whenever necessary. National networks of 
institutions for health development and TCDC or equivalent bodies could support the 
development of logistic support to ensure supplies and the provision of supportive 
guidance and supervision. Thus, the networks could provide particular managerial support 
to institutions giving direct support to primary health care. The functions, staffing, 
planning, design, equipment, organization and management of health centres and district 
hospitals in direct support of primary health care could be reviewed and strengthened. 

91. Research and development work should be undertaken by national networks of 
institutions on behalf of ministries of health to study manpower requirements in 
countries in the light of their priority programmes. Manpower requirements should be 
projected to cover the period of the programmes, taking into account both the expected 
losses of personnel and the expected increases resulting from existing training 
programmes. Within such a broad context of projecting manpower requirements of countries 
for the implementation of strategies for Health for All, decisions have to be taken with 
respect to staff requirements, training, salary requirements, housing and career 
development, taking full account of the need to prevent "brain drain". 

92. National networks of institutions for health development and TCDC or equivalent 
bodies can assist governments in integrating various kinds of services and programmes at 
the peripheral level where primary health care is delivered. Primary health care and the 
communities it serves have to be adequately organized to assume the enlarged 
responsibilities involved. Reorganization and reorientation of programmes may involve 
actions affecting the status of individuals and organizations dealing with programme 



implementation. Action in that respect would have to be carefully planned in order to 
mobilize professional and organizational capacities in each country in support of the 
strategies chosen. 

93. WHOf s Technical Cooperation with Developing Countries is expected to support 
development and operation of national networks of institutions for health development and 
TCDC. This support is expected primarily through WHO country representatives and staff 
at the country level and through them other levels of the WHO Secretariat in 
high-priority areas for establishing and operating such national institutions. Thus, WHO 
could support in strengthening national capacities for organizing and conducting health 
systems research, training of trainers and establishing or reshaping training 
institutions. WHO direct technical cooperation is expected, for example, in promoting 
relevant information, particularly information on alternative ways of financing health 
systems. WHO is expected to collaborate with other agencies of the United Nations, 
international and bilateral agencies and organizations to support national priority 
activities. 

Progressive development of national and international networks of institutions for health 
development and TCDC 

94. Developing management capabilities in countries requires long arid sustained action 
on the part of many individuals and institutions in the health and health-related 
sectors, universities, interest groups, insurance agencies, NGOs and others to 
effectively implement Health for All and primary health care. The scope and complexity 
of' the development of management capabilities in countries in support of Health for All 
are such that few countries can alone develop such capability and this underscores the 
need for intercountry cooperation. 

95. In addition to efforts to develop and sustain national institutions for health 
development and TCDC to support ministries of health and the governments in the 
implementation of Health for All and primary health care, these national institutions can 
identify and propose to their governments, country needs and priorities for TCDC in 
support of Health for All and primary health care. This approach could lead to 
establishing cooperation with other developing countries on the basis of TCDC. The 
cooperative arrangements between developing countries could be on any aspect of 
implementation of national strategies for Health for All, such as, for example, exchange 
of information and experiences in the field of health, including traditional medicine, 
training, collaborative research, joint programmes for the control of certain diseases, 
protection and promotion of the human environment, health promotion and mass education of 
the public through the cooperation of the mass communication media, transfer of low-cost 
technologies on any aspect of implementation of primary health care, procurement and 
distribution of essential drugs, etc. 

96. Some of the national networks of institutions for health development and TCDC, in 
close collaboration with the World Health Organization, could be identified to act as 
intercountry and regional collaborating institutions for health development and TCDC. 
This could lead to the development of a resource network that could carry out specific 
TCDC for Health for All activities, planned in the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for 
Health for All, 1990-1995. 

97. The international resource network for health development and TCDC will initially 
consist of few national networks from various parts of the world. The World Health 
Organization would be expected to give status of WHO collaborating centres for health 
development and TCDC to those national networks. Emphasis will be put on strengthening 
existing national institutions, rather than creating a new or parallel network of 
institutions. In the identification of a national network of institutions to be given 
status of collaborating centres for health development and TCDC, certain criteria will be 
applied. These are: evidence of leadership, availability of informed staff, 
flexibility, willingness to change and to develop and apply innovative learning 



approaches, capability to influence policy development and decision-makers in their own 
respective countries, managerial capability, existence of sufficient knowledge and 
experience in using TCDC in support of Health for All, commitment of governments to 
provide financial support for the work of the networks. 

98. Promotion of isolated aspects of the implementation of Health for All and primary 
health care through the proliferation of the so-called "international networks of 
national institutions" will be avoided at all costs. In many cases such national 
institutions are not so influential and do not have the required technical prestige or 
political authority to meet any serious commitment on behalf of their governments. 

99. The specific objectives of an international network of institutions for health 
development and TCDC are : to promote and support the establishment of an adequate 
mechanism for the exchange of information and experiences on specific areas of TCDC 
implementation； to involve as many people as possible from selected national 
institutions to represent an initial international network, so that dependence on the 
leadership of a few individuals is avoided; to provide sustained support to national 
teams from selected national institutions with a view to developing capacity within those 
institutions for using opportunities offered to influence policy-makers, prominent 
individuals from health and related sectors, parliamentarians, and other representatives 
of universities, research institutions, social insurance authorities, NGOs, etc. to 
participate in developing management capabilities for Health for All and primary health 
care, through providing support for strengthening the operation of resource networks of 
institutions for health development and TCDC. 

100. As an outcome of networking arrangements, joint task forces, expert committees or 
groups could be organized to review, plan and organize work activities that could be 
carried out by individual institutions of the network. Each national institution of the 
international resource network could be assigned specific tasks to study, plan, develop, 
implement and evaluate different problems as a part of the implementation of the 
Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All. 

WHOy s technical cooperation in support of international resource networking 

101. There is a need for WHO to facilitate technical cooperation among national networks 
of institutions forming part of an international resource network, and to facilitate 
exchange of information between them, support their research and development activities 
and health development training, and assist them in identifying potential external 
resources for the implementation of jointly planned activities. 

Health management training 

102. The involvement by national networks of institutions for health development and 
TCDC of universities and higher educational institutions in the design/redesign of 
national health systems and in the development of a national plan of action for 
management development capacity should be an integral part of the development of the 
national health system. Likewise, universities arid higher educational institutions 
should participate in designing information support development as a major element of 
system design/redesign and the development of monitoring and evaluation, which should 
serve the needs of operating managers and the requirements of each managerial level for 
adjusting or replanning policies and operations. Universities and higher educational 
institutions should also use health systems research approaches and methods when 
analysing problems and evaluating results and proposing solutions for strengthening the 
systems. The potential of training and research institutions should be mobilized to 
participate in the development and operation of national health systems, through various 
interdisciplinary and multisectoral groups. 



Research on subjects of common interest to developing countries related to 
implementation. 

109. In launching research activities as a part of the Medium-term Programme for TCDC 
for Health for All, 1990-1995, the Zagreb Centre for health cooperation with non-aligned 
and other developing countries, with its specific national network of institutions for 
health development and TCDC from Yugoslavia, could initiate research work by establishing 
close contacts and working relationships with selected national institutions from 
developing countries. The network of institutions of the Zagreb Centre, working closely 
with similar institutions from other countries, could prepare an international seminar in 
1991 or 1992 for the representatives of national research institutions to exchange 
experiences and to identify the types of research required in developing countries to 
effectively support the implementation of Health for All and primary health care. 

103. National network of institutions for health development and TCDC or equivalent 
institutions should facilitate the establishment of functional mechanisms on a 
partnership basis between training and service institutions and the communities. 

104. New problem-solving educational strategies should be developed so that priority 
health problems become essential references to educational planners. Curriculum design 
and implementation at all levels of education, from undergraduate to postgraduate 
education, should be influenced accordingly. 

105. Developing countries should critically appraise their current educational systems 
with a view to introducing necessary changes that would lead to improved efficiency in 
the learning process. In this respect, the development of self-reliance, supported by 
TCDC linkages and exchange of resources, would lead to sustainable development and 
optimal utilization of human resources. 

106. The main type of health development training activities to be undertaken during the 
Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 1990-1995 will be in the 
specific areas of common interest to developing countries in relation to which TCDC could 
play an important and crucial role. Each specific proposal to be made in the action plan 
should particularly emphasize the need for reorienting training from its classical 
approach to that of supporting the development of national management capabilities for 
accelerated implementation of Health for All and primary health care. Furthermore, an 
international seminar and some regional seminars involving selected training institutions 
from developing countries could be organized. These seminars should explore innovative 
approaches to training in specific subjects of management development that are relevant 
to TCDC in support of strategies for Health for All. 

Research 

107. Health systems research will be used for systematically attacking issues and 
problems of health system development and management of its operation. The research will 
be used for assessing the needs and deficiencies of the operating systems and their 
management. Therefore, conducting 11 decision-linked" health systems research to better 
define problems identified through assessment will be considered as priority need for 
developing alternative solutions. 

108. Research should also be initiated in support of formulating national plans for 
health systems development, including the building of operating systems, logistical 
subsystems and management capacity, and particularly when deciding how to determine and 
distribute tasks for management of primary health care programmes and when determining 
the larger structure of the health system. Two kinds of research are specifically 
proposed: 

(i) Research on specific problems of TCDC implementation. 



Information and experience exchange 

110. Information on national experiences will be exchanged among countries on the use of 
TCDC in support of national health system and infrastructure development, the 
organization of primary health care in communities, development of health technology, 
particularly low-cost technologies and community involvement in the implementation of 
primary health care. Selected national institutions for health development and TCDC 
could be identified and registered as existing potential information sources. An initial 
information exchange programme could be started by the Zagreb Centre and selected 
national networks of institutions for health development and TCDC from other developing 
countries, at least one or two from each continent or WHO Region. The information 
exchange programme could be gradually expanded to cover more developing countries, and 
should aim at supporting the publication of field experiences in the application of TCDC 
for strategies for Health for All. 

111. Information and experiences exchange between national institutions for health 
development and TCDC could be effected by organizing various task forces, study groups, 
workshops, meetings, etc. 

H. PROGRAMME FINANCING. IMPLEMENTATION. MONITORING AND EVALUATION 
» 

112. The implementation of the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the 
period 1990-1995 comprises a number of interlinked activities involving developing 
countries themselves, effective technical cooperation among developing countries, as well 
as support of various international agencies and organizations. First and foremost 
success depends on activities conducted by each developing country. Each country is 
expected to clearly define its own problems, needs and priorities which serve as the base 
for technical cooperation with other developing countries, WHO and other United Nations 
international and bilateral agencies and organizations. The most important activities of 
the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All, 1990-1995, are to be planned and 
financed at the country level by governments of the countries concerned, based on their 
own specific needs. Programme implementation activities include control activities by 
individual developing countries through monitoring and evaluation of the implementation 
of the totality of the Medium-Term Programme. 

(i) Programme implementation 

Programming and financing activities planned in the Medium-Term Programme start 
at the country level where needs and priorities are determined. Governments of the 
developing countries are expected to select priority activities whose implementation 
is most feasible. Most of the intercountry activities carried out on a TCDC basis 
are financed by developing countries themselves. Therefore, developing countries 
will set up appropriate mechanisms to follow up and coordinate the budgeting process 
to ensure that budget is allocated to priorities determined nationally, bilaterally 
or multilaterally. Catalytic support for some activities on technical cooperation 
among developing countries planned in the Medium-term Programme is expected from the 
World Health Organization, other agencies of the United Nations system and bilateral 
agencies and organizations. Such support includes the provision of valid 
information on all aspects of health systems development and management development 
capabilities, in addition to technical, managerial and financial support for the 
implementation of priority activities. 

The implementation of the programme activities is not solely the responsibility 
of the governments of the developing countries concerned but depends on the combined 
efforts of many individuals and institutions, both governmental and nongovernmental, 
including universities, research and training institutions, NGOs and the like. All 
of them are expected to take part in the implementation activities. Their interest 
and commitment, individual and collective, is a basic prerequisite for the 
successful implementation of the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All 
for the period 1990-1995. 



(ii) Monitoring and evaluation 

There are two aspects of monitoring and evaluation. The first aspect is the 
continuous follow-up by developing countries themselves of the activities planned 
for implementation. The aim is to ensure that implementation activities are 
proceeding according to plan, and that corrective actions concerning the use of 
staff, supplies, equipment, and funds are taken on time and as necessary. 

The second aspect concerns the coordinators of the non-aligned and other 
developing countries in the field of health and the ministerial meetings of the 
ministers of health of non-aligned and other developing countries in the field of 
health. They will ensure that the activities are implemented according to plan and 
that corrective action is taken as necessary. 

Developing countries are responsible for evaluating implementation, and the 
coordinators of health of the non-aligned movement and ministerial meetings of the 
ministries of health of the non-aligned movement review the findings each year. 
This annual assessment will be made as an integral part of the continuing monitoring 
and evaluation process. Monitoring and evaluation of the Medium-Term Programme on 
TCDC for Health for All for the period 1990-1995 will be closely related to the 
monitoring and evaluation of national, intercountry and global activities. The 
final outcome of the evaluation process will indicate the extent to which the 
objectives of the Medium-Term Programme are being attained through national and 
international action, using TCDC as a main tool. 

I. CONCLUSION 

113. The success of any programme of work depends on the extent to which it is used by 
different institutions in the countries. The overall objective and specific objectives 
of the programme are ambitious. To develop and sustain management capabilities in 
support of Health for All is a difficult and long-term task. The success depends on the 
interest and commitment of many individuals and institutions from health and related 
sectors, government and non-government, universities, interest groups, insurance agencies 
and non-government organizations, all those whose task is to develop and operate national 
health systems based on primary health care. 

114. Thus, concerted efforts are required by many individuals and institutions within 
developing countries to develop national managerial capabilities for effective 
development and operation of national health systems. This is a basis prerequisite for 
becoming self-reliant in management of national health of the implementation of primary 
health care. The individual commitment at the country level is followed by collective 
commitment of developing countries to effectively operate the implementation of the 
Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All and thus achieve collective 
self-reliance in management development for Health for All. The attainment of the 
objectives of the Medium-Term Programme on TCDC for Health for All will take the 
developing countries to the vision lying ahead of them: self-reliance in health 
development. 
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1. The Ministers of Health of Non-aligned and other Developing Countries being desirous 
of speedily implementing the Medium-term Programme on TCDC for Health for All, adopt the 
following Initial Plan of Action for the period 1990-1991 and urge all non-aligned and 
other developing countries to develop, individually and jointly, specific and concrete 
activities along the lines contained herein. 

A. INTRODUCTION 

2. This Initial Plan of Action translates some of the main ideas of the Medium-term 
Programme on TCDC for Health for All for the period 1990-1995 into concrete activities to 
be carried out during the initial period of 1990-1991. 

3. The Initial Plan of Action would be carried out by the developing countries through 
technical cooperation among themselves (two or more developing countries)• 

4. The non-aligned and other developing countries are expected to add new activities to 
the Plan of Action in accordance with general priorities set up in their Medium-term 
Programme. 

5. The Initial Plan of Action and its implementation will be reviewed, updated and 
refined as necessary at meetings of Ministers of Health of Non-aligned and other 
Developing Countries. 

B. PROMOTIONAL ACTIVITIES 

6. The following actions will be taken with respect to the implementation of 
promotional activities, their monitoring and evaluation: 

7• At the country and intercountry levels 

7.1 Systematic efforts will be made to promote and mobilize the commitment of 
parliamentarians, ministers, senior decision-makers from health and other governmental 
sectors, and representatives of interest groups, mass media, prominent individuals from 
universities and scientific institutions as well as from NGOs to define national needs 
and priorities for TCDC for Health for All. 

7.2 Joint exploration among policy decision-making bodies and representatives of 
national institutions for health development and TCDC will be made of the whole range of 
policy issues affecting health and socioeconomic development to ensure common action of 
the ministries of health and other ministries related to health and socioeconomic 
development in supporting the use of TCDC for health for all. 

7.3 Joint identification by senior decision-makers from governments and nongovernmental 
agencies and institutions of the countries‘ needs and priorities in support of their 
national strategies for Health for All and generation of appropriate TCDC methods and 
mechanisms for meeting these needs will be made. 

7.4 Systematic identification by senior decision-makers of the available technologies, 
particularly of the low cost technologies will be made to facilitate their use in support 
of strategies for Health for All on the TCDC basis. 

7.5 A series of promotional technical and expert meetings, conferences, courses and 
seminars will be organized to promote the use of TCDC for Health for All. This will 
involve representatives of various government sectors, interest groups, technical 
institutions, universities, research institutions, etc. 

7.6 Special use will be made of the technical meetings of various nongovernmental 
organizations to promote the use of TCDC for Health for All. 



7.7 Various training activities offered by universities and other educational and 
information institutions as well as governmental agencies and organizations will be used 
for promoting TCDC for Health for All. 

7.8 Newsletters and various types of TCDC publications will be issued to promote the use 
of TCDC in support of Health for All. 

8. At the meetings of coordinators of non-aligned countries in the field of health 

8.1 Further updating of the promotional activities in this plan of action will be made. 

8.2 Monitoring and evaluation of the implementation of the activities contained in this 
plan of action will be performed. 

8.3 Preparation of the proposals for new promotional activities to the meetings of the 
ministers of health of non-aligned and other developing countries. 

9• At the meetings of the ministers of health of non-aligned and other developing 
countries 

9.1 Approval of the Plan of Action for the implementation of the Medium-term Programme 
on TCDC for Health for All. 

9.2 Monitoring and evaluation of promotional activities in this Plan of Action. 

9.3 Ensuring that financial resources are allocated by the developing countries for the 
implementation of the proposed promotional activities. 

9.4 Identifying needed WHO's technical and financial support required. 

C. NATIONAL NETWORKS OF INSTITUTIONS FOR HEALTH DEVELOPMENT AND TCDC 

10• At the country level 

10.1 National institutions for health development and TCDC will be identified as a 
network of existing institutions, departments, schools and organizations in each 
country. These networks should be designed to support ministries of health or equivalent 
government authorities in defining national needs and priorities for TCDC in support of 
the formulation of national policies, strategies and plans of action for Health for All, 
management aspects of development of PHC and its supporting levels, training, research 
and information exchange with the aim of building up a sufficient number of people 
skilled in management for national health development. 

10.2 National networks of institutions for health development and TCDC will make 
assessment of the strengths and weaknesses of national health systems, including their 
management, to provide diagnostic basis for the use of TCDC in support of the formulation 
of national plans of action for health system development. 

10.3 Specification of national needs arid priorities for the use of TCDC in support of the 
development of national management capacities. 

10.4 Specification of needs and priorities for the use of the TCDC in the design of the 
improvement of the information system. 

10.5 Specification of national needs and priorities for the use of TCDC in the 
development of dependable, efficient, logistical and support subsystems. 

10.6 Specification of national needs and priorities for the use of TCDC for support in 
diffusing planning skills at all management levels and positions for necessary 
decentralized microplanning. 



10.7 Specification of national needs and priorities for the use of TCDC for support in 
the formulation of national health development plans. 

10.8 Identification, mobilization and allocation of necessary resources from the country 
level for the development and operation of national networks of institutions for health 
development and TCDC. 

10.9 Specification of national needs and priorities for WHO's technical and financial 
support for the development and cooperation of national networks of institutions for 
health development and TCDC. 

D. PROGRESSIVE DEVELOPMENT OF NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL NETWORKS OF INSTITUTIONS FOR 
HEALTH DEVELOPMENT AND TCDC 

11• At the country and intercountry levels 

11.1 The networks of institutions for health development and TCDC will undertake 
collaborative intercountry actions on any aspect of implementation of national strategies 
for health for all such as, for example, exchange of experiences and information, 
training, collaborative research, joint programmes for the control of certain diseases, 
protection and promotion of human environment, transfer of low cost technologies, 
procurement and distribution of essential drugs, etc. 

11.2 Some of the national institutions for health development and TCDC, in close 
collaboration with WHO, will be identified by governments as potential intercountry and 
regional collaborating institutions for health development and TCDC, leading to the 
development of international resource networking for carrying out specific TCDC 
activities. 

11.3 Initially, this international resource network for health development and TCDC will 
consist of few national networks, at least one from each WHO region. 

11.4 World Health Organization will be expected to consider applications by national 
institutions or national networks for health development and TCDC to be designated as WHO 
Collaborating Centre for Health Development and TCDC. 

11.5 Following criteria will be applied in the identification of national networks : 

-evidence of leadership； managerial flexibility; willingness to change and apply 
innovative learning approaches； capability to influence policy development and 
decision-makers; existence of sufficient knowledge and experience in using TCDC in 
support of health for all； commitments of governments to provide financial support 
for the work of the networks. 

11.6 Development of a model for the establishment of national and international networks 
of institutions for health development and TCDC will be considered, based on the current 
experience of selected successful programmes, such as the Healthy Cities Project. In 
this respect, the Zagreb Centre will explore the broader global implications of the 
Healthy Cities Project through the TCDC promotional activities. 

12. At meetings of coordinators of non-aligned countries in the field of health 

12.1 Monitoring of the initiation and operation of the international resource networking 
for health development and TCDC. 

12.2 Preparation of proposals for the mobilization of resources required from the 
developing countries. 

12.3 Identification of feasible proposals for WHO's and other United Nations agencies' 
support for the operation of national and international resource networks, 



12.4 Monitoring of the improvement of the mechanism for the exchange of information and 
experiences between national and international resource network institutions. 

13. At the meetings of the ministers of health of non-aligned and other developing 
countries 

13.1 Monitoring and evaluation of the 
international resource networking. 

13.2 Monitoring of the mobilization of 
developing countries for the operation 

13.3 Identification of WHO'S technical 
of international resource networking. 

development and operation of national and 

the financial resources required from the 
of international resource networking. 

and financial support required for the operation 

E. HEALTH MANPOWER DEVELOPMENT 

14. At the country level 

14.1 National networks of institutions for health development and TCDC (or equivalent) 
will establish functional mechanisms on a partnership basis between training and service 
institutions and the communities. 

14.2 Critical appraisal of the national networks of institutions will be made of the 
current educational systems to improve efficiency in the learning process. 

14.3 Reorientation of training with a new problem solving orientation strategies will be 
developed so that priority health problems become central references to educational 
planners. 

F. RESEARCH 

15• At the country and intercountry levels 

15.1 Research will be used for assessing the needs and efficiencies of the operating 
systems and management 

15.2 Decision-linked health systems research will be initiated. 

15.3 Research on specific problems of TCDC implementation will be initiated at 
intercountry level. 

15.4 Research on subjects of common interest to developing countries. 

G. INFORMATION AND EXPERIENCE EXCHANGE 

16. At the country and intercountry levels 

16.1 Information on national experience on the use of TCDC in support of health for all 
will be exchanged between national networks of institutions for health development and 
TCDC. 

16.2 Intercountry, regional and global networks of institutions for health development 
and TCDC will facilitate exchange of useful and relevant information between countries by 
establishing long-lasting contacts among associations with appropriate focal points in 
national networks of institutions for health institutions and TCDC. 

16.3 Intercountry, regional and global networks will prepare appropriate summaries of 
information from national experiences and will make appropriate publications providing 
information on the application on TCDC in support of strategies for health for all. 



16.4 Use will be made of relevant information on TCDC for HFA activities collected, 
synthesized and published by WHO, other United Nations agencies, international 
organizations and by developing countries themselves. 

16.5 Exchange of experiences will be provided on topics of interest relevant to two or 
more developing countries through interregional seminars or other gatherings, organized 
by developing countries themselves with support of WHO and other agencies and 
organizations. 

H. PROGRAMME FINANCING, IMPLEMENTATION, MONITORING AND EVALUATION 

17• At country the level 

17.1 Governments of the developing countries will select and propose priority activities 
whose implementation and financing is most feasible, based on their own specific needs 
and financed by their own resources. 

17.2 Governments of the developing countries will identify individuals and institutions, 
both governmental and nongovernmental, including training and research institutions, 
which are most suitable for implementation, monitoring and evaluation of activities 
planned. 

17.3 A continuous follow-up (monitoring) of activities planned will be provided by the 
developing countries themselves, including necessary staff, supplies, equipment and 
funds• 

17.4 Developing countries are responsible for a continuous assessment (evaluation) of the 
implementation of activities planned at the country level, aimed at indicating the extent 
to which the objectives of the Medium-term Programme are being attained. 

18• At the intercountry level 

18.1 The meetings of the coordinators of the non-aligned and other developing countries 
in the field of health and the meetings of ministers of health of non-aligned and other 
developing countries will be used to review the implementation and activities planned 
within the Medium-term Programme and this Initial Plan of Action and to take corrective 
actions, if necessary. 

18.2 These annual assessments will be made at the intercountry level as an integral part 
of the continuing monitoring and evaluation process, closely related to the monitoring, 
evaluation and coordination of national, intercountry and global activities, using TCDC 
as a main tool. 


